
Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting

September 13, 2007 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, September 13, 2007.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson and Attorney David Broome.

Absent:
Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz.
Visitors:
Woody Faulk, Don Gaddy, Eddie Goodall, Bill Howie, and Maureen Norman.

With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of September 13, 2007 to order at 7:30 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Cureton delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments
· Mr. Bill Howie – 4617 Pleasant Grove Rd.  

3.
Plaque Presentation to Former Council Member Woody Faulk

· Mayor Becker invited former council member Woody Faulk forward to present him with a plaque in appreciation for the three years of valuable service as a member of the Mineral Springs Planning Board and the Mineral Springs Town Council.  

· Mr. Woody Faulk responded that he did appreciate it and that he really hated to resign; it was a hard decision to make the decision to move.  Mr. Faulk turned to the council and commented that they had their good times and some not so good times, but that is okay.  They didn’t have controversy, they had issues for different people in this community and that is what he hopes that the council will keep doing.  There is no way they can make everybody in this room happy; this is one of the hardest jobs he has had and he had been in cities since 1970, and he promises this one of the toughest three years he has had as far as trying to make sure that he made the right decision.  When he voted nineteen times one night against the zoning thing the town was doing, that was not easy, but he knew at the time that there was a faction of people that just did not have a voice at that point, and he choose to be their voice.  Mr. Faulk thanked the council for their friendship and asked them to listen to the folks out there; they are the ones that are going to vote for you and the ones that will come out and listen to you each month, they have a lot of expectations.    

4.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports

A.  June 19, 2007 and August 9, 2007 Town Council Minutes

· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the June 19, 2007 minutes as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the August 9, 2007 minutes as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 


Nays: None

B. July 2007 Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the July 2007 tax collectors report as presented and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None 

C. July 2007 Finance Report
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the July 2007 finance report as presented and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None 

5.
Tax Collector’s 2006 Tax Settlement and 2007 Order of Collection

· Tax Collector Libby Andrews Henson presented the 2006 Tax Settlement.  Ms. Henson began with the 1999 tax settlement:  The tax lien was $213.12 as of June 30, 2006, collections were $179.87 of which $79.35 was late fees, leaving the actual tax collected $100.52 leaving a balance due of $112.60.  The outstanding personal property tax is $44.19.  The year 2000 tax settlement:  The tax lien was $255.07 as of June 30, 2006, collections were $140.98 of which $57.67 were late fees, leaving the actual tax collected $83.31 leaving a balance due of $171.26.  The 2001 tax settlement:  The tax lien was $272.57 as of June 30, 2006, collections were $45.81 of which $26.18 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $19.63 leaving the balance due of $253.94.  The 2002 tax settlement:  The tax lien was $805.07 as of June 30, 2006, collections were $222.61 of which $144.77 were late fees/adjustments leaving the actual tax collected $77.84 leaving a balance due of $727.23.  Of that $144.77 adjustment $77.82 was a rollback belonging to the McCarver property.   The 2003 tax settlement:  The tax lien was $552.34 as of June 30, 2006, collections were $395.60 of which $308.97 were adjustments leaving the actual tax collected $86.63 leaving a balance of $465.71.  On that $308.97 adjustment $199.66 was a rollback belonging to the McCarver property.  The 2003 annexation settlement:  The tax lien was $76.21 as of June 30, 2006, collections were $26.60 of which $7.86 were late fees leaving the actual tax collected was $18.74 with a balance due of $57.47.  The 2004 tax settlement:  The tax lien was $1,300.32 as of June 30, 2006, collections were $1,458.90 with adjustments of $557.72 leaving the actual tax collected $295.59 with a balance due of $1,004.73.  Of the $557.72 adjustments $236.82 was a McCarver rollback and $127.65 was a Bingham rollback.  The 2005 tax settlement:  The tax lien was $2,600.83 as of June 30, 2006, collections were $1,782.60 with adjustments being $567.04 leaving the actual tax collected $1,215.56.  There was a release of $41.64 leaving a balance due of $1,343.63:  Of the $567.04 adjustments $236.82 was the McCarver rollback and $151.08 was a Bingham rollback.  The 2006 tax settlement:  The total tax charge was $52,405.39, collections were $52,039.27 with adjustments being $2,256.21, the actual tax collected was $49,783.26 of which there was a $1.22 prepayment for the year 2005, the actual tax collected was $49,784.48 leaving a balance of $2,620.91.  Of the adjustments of $2,256.21, $2,087.96 were duplicate payments, late fees were $166.72 and one insufficient fund return of $1.53.  Mayor Becker asked if the council had any questions for Ms. Henson on the full settlement and explained that accepting the tax settlement is a prerequisite of charging Ms. Henson with the current year’s taxes.  Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to accept the tax settlement and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 


Nays: None

· Mayor Becker announced that the tax collector’s bond is still in force through September 23, 2007, which is when it is set to be renewed.  The renewal has been received and we have sent the payment in; therefore, it will continue in force.  This is another prerequisite in charging the Tax Collector.  Mayor Becker explained that the council is required to issue the Order of Collection for the 2007 Municipal Property Tax in the amount of $52,276.82, which is based on the Union County tax administrator’s certification.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to charge the responsibility of collection of that tax to the tax collector and to approve the order and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:    

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 


Nays: None

· Mayor Becker explained that the council is required by General Statutes to recharge the tax collector with the prior year’s uncollected taxes.  Councilman Countryman asked Ms. Henson at what point does the town continue to pick up these many years gone by; we’re eight years out now.  Ms. Henson responded that they will always be owed; however, at any point the council can request that the collections not be reported, but they will still be collected.  Councilman Countryman asked if the council thought it was necessary for Ms. Henson to continue to report all of the years owed.  Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Henson has to do the paperwork every month, because collections have to be accounted for, the lien is a permanent lien.  Ms. Henson responded that she is required to report seven years.  Councilman Countryman commented that that answered his question, Ms. Henson should go back whatever she is required to go back and the others would not have to be reviewed and discussed.  Obviously, Ms. Henson would keep the appropriate records.  Councilman Countryman made a motion that Ms. Henson only report the required seven years that she is required to a report in her monthly reporting procedures and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 


Nays: None

6.
Presentation by Senator Eddie Goodall  

· Senator Eddie Goodall commented that he actually lived in Mineral Springs when he was born.  Senator Goodall took this opportunity to thank the council for allowing him to represent them in the state senate and he wanted to make sure that they were aware that he is willing to listen to them and to take their issues very seriously in Raleigh and to do the things he needs to do as their state senator, whether it be individually, as a council, or as residents.  There were approximately 3,600 bills introduced in the General Assembly in 2007 and 500 or 600 were passed.  Senator Goodall went over some of the bills that were introduced.  District Representation was one of the bills that Representative Gibson filed for the county, which will be considered in November; this is very important and the citizens should spend a lot of time thinking that through and doing their homework to see what works in other counties and what hasn’t worked.  “I will support the system that we have, I think it’s still working, I think it might be a good idea to add one or two more commissioners to have seven, which might be a better number for our county, but I think at large representation has worked well’, Senator Goodall said.   The other issue, which will impact citizens, is the state budget.  State spending is discussed a lot, they talk about $20,700,000,000 (twenty point seven billion dollars) and they take the increase of $1,900,000,000 (one point nine billion dollars) of spending.  Even taking in the consideration of the quarter of a million people that move into the state during the year and assuming they’ll pay their fair share taxes of this $1,900,000,000 (one point nine billion), it still leaves about $600 annually for a family of four, more to pay in the future than they’ve been paying in the past.  So, when you put in on an individual basis or a family basis it seems a little more egregious for us to spend that kind of money.  Senator Goodall did not vote for the budget, because of the size of it.    Medicad is being taken off the county this year and the state is also going to take back a half-cent sales tax.  As Senator Goodall understands it, is that you get part of that sales tax and you will be held harmless going forward, where your revenues will be adjusted for actual collections, so that you will have got what you would have gotten.  The budget also included a referendum for all the counties across the state for a transfer tax for all real estate transfers or a quarter percent sales tax; Union County has opted to go for the four tenths of a cent of transfer fee.  During the session the county commissioners had asked Senator Goodall to file a bill to give them and the local residents the same option that any other county had in the state in respect to transfer fees, sales tax, any other types of taxes and he did that, but the finance committee chairs wanted there to be a uniform way to do that across the state and not some counties have the option.  Therefore, they ended up with what the county commissioners asked for, but in a smaller amount; four tenths of a percent instead of the originally requested approximately four percent that some counties have.  There was an annexation study; however, there wasn’t anything done about those.  There were some voting law changes that will impact Union County.  One of the bills is registration of voting at one-stop sites, which allows people to register to vote and vote up until, in the case of the Tuesday, November 6th election people can actually register and vote that Saturday, three days before the election. In the past it was twenty-five days to register and vote.  Councilman Countryman asked if that was a law already.  Senator Goodall responded that it will be in effect for the November election and he did not support that bill.  You can register to vote with a power bill or something that identifies you, an address with your name on it and even that might be okay, but typically to verify that the Board of Elections sends a first class letter to that address and if doesn’t come back they assume that its erroneous and that person does not live there.  The problem with that is that it takes 25 or 30 days to come back many times.  Ms. Secrest [Union County Board of Election] says that if somebody registers and votes on early voting on that Saturday before Tuesday, they can in effect register to vote, vote and the canvassing is ten days after election day, so that ten plus three is thirteen days, bottom line is that the election has to be decided way before that they could determine that that person did not live there.  Councilman Countryman commented that it was rather ridiculous and asked how it could be fixed.  Senator Goodall responded that some of us think that if you have the whole year except for twenty-five days to register to vote and there are so many places to do it that ought to be sufficient.  It’s just as meaningful for a person to vote, if a person votes illegally that cancels your vote.  Councilwoman Coffey asked after that was deemed, would it nullify the vote after the election.  Senator Goodall responded that the Board of Elections supervisor was wondering how she was going to do this.  We brought it up and we got more yea votes than nay votes.  There was an inter basin transfer law that was changed that regulates the process by which we’re going to do that in the future.  Union County is facing some severe water issues.  The solid waste bill, there’s a two dollar per ton fee now for cities who collect to put in landfills, which adds up for cities that provide that service and that money is going to be taken and used to clean up old landfills.  Not a lot of municipalities are happy with that bill and Senator Goodall voted against that bill also. On the Goodyear and Bridgestone tire debacle last week, they had to go back this week and spent about $60,000,000 (sixty million dollars), of which about half that was given to Goodyear and half to Bridgestone for being good citizens and they promised to invest $200,000,000 (two hundred million) apiece in equipment and promised to keep a minimum of 2,000 employees.  That was another bill Senator Goodall couldn’t support.  Another bill that could affect municipalities is state bill 1180: no monetary exaction for development.  That bill actually went through finance and Senator Goodall didn’t approve the bill when it went through finance.  It passed the senate but not the house.  It was a bill, as Senator Goodall understood, in reaction to a North Carolina appeals court decision in June of 2006 with respect to Durham County’s impact tax. Durham County collected it and the court is saying that they have to pay it all back, and that it’s illegal.      

· Senator Goodall asked if the council had any questions or comments, things or suggestions that he might take back next year or in the short session if there was anything he could do for the town.  Councilwoman Coffey asked about the reduction in the sales tax and what cuts will the general public feel from that half percent repeal, because as she understands it there are already some budget issues in the county.  Senator Goodall responded that the thought in the General Assembly is that they will hold the counties harmless also; some of it will be a wash at worst for them.  Union County, for example, will break even on the deal.  Some poorer counties spend up to thirty percent of their money on Medicad, they will be big winners here, and the people that will really pay for this are the citizens in not so poor counties.  Long term, it’s not such a great bill for our citizens, but the reason the counties wanted it and worked so hard for it is because Medicad costs are raising faster than sales tax, so they are kind of getting the inflationary effect of health care costs off their backs.  Senator Goodall mentioned that he filed a bill back in February or March that had to do with ETJ in Wesley Chapel and that bill, although he didn’t go into why they kind of hashed it out, Senator Goodall thought that in the short session that really not enough time had passed for the court to work on that and the parties to work on it so he asked that that bill not be heard in the General Assembly session this year.  He hoped that they could get that resolved; therefore, that bill died when the session died.  Councilwoman Neill asked “wasn’t that bill presented to you by, or wasn’t it written for you by County Commissioner Kevin Pressley for you to present?”   Senator Goodall responded that he thought they [county commissioners] had a resolution.  Mayor Becker mentioned that it came later.  Senator Goodall continued that the bill filing deadline was March 15th and he filed it March 14th or 15th and he told the committee chair not to hear that bill.  Councilwoman Neill mentioned that she had a real problem with seeing all of the new roads being put in for developers and land speculators, while our existing roads are in need of attention; we’ve got curvy winding narrow roads with school buses.  “I’ve got a sixth grader at Parkwood Middle School and every day I’m on Parkwood School Road and I’m behind a bus when it meets another bus, both buses have to get off the road onto the shoulder or they will hit each other.  And you know we lost a firefighter two months ago driving a fire truck in Wesley Chapel when he went off the road and I guess he tried to get off the road and he over corrected”, Councilwoman Neill said.  Instead of applying miles and miles of new fresh asphalt, why can’t we get, in the interest of public safety, a strip a foot wide applied on our roads for a shoulder, for the school buses on narrow roads, and for our firefighters?  There is too much attention being paid for the developers and even repaving a road for a developer so they can sell houses at their new subdivisions.  Senator Goodall asked if Councilwoman Neill was referring to state–paid-for roads.  Councilwoman Neill responded yes, she would like to see attention paid to our existing roads that are dangerous, which are not that dangerous except for all the traffic and all the growth that is paying for itself.  Senator Goodall responded that he thought it was amazing that the extra foot they have put on 601 South has helped so much and made such a difference.  Councilwoman Cureton brought up the unpaved roads in the Western Union area. Senator Goodall responded asked if they would email him with more specific information about what roads, the least they could do was pepper DOT with requests.  Councilman Countryman asked how serious that folks in Raleigh were getting in regards to immigration and drivers license requirements and the minimization of that.  Senator Goodall commented that they were not serious about that at all; he personally is, they have had a stack of republican bills and this is a partisan issue, the stack of republican bills that aren’t heard, this is about potential votes.  Councilman Countryman asked how the one day voting registration, how to we continue to make progress in that area.  Senator Goodall suggested that they continue to contact the other senators/representatives, especially the leader in the house and let them know how you feel.   

7.
Request for Approved Funding and Update by Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department

· Mineral Springs Fire Department Chief Don Gaddy reported that they began their paid firefighter program September 3, 2007.  There are six firefighters from other fire departments and six firefighters from the Mineral Springs Fire Department participating in the program.  The fire department had to order six sets of gear, six uniforms, and things like that.  One of the things that Chief Gaddy was not aware of when they looked into this program was the accident and sickness insurance policy; we have it for the volunteers, but when you start paying people, workman’s compensation looks at it different than they do for volunteers.  The fire department basically had to double their accident/sickness policy in order to make sure that the paid firefighters did not lose everything they had if they got sick or hurt while working.  That premium is $6,725 annually.  Everything seems to be going pretty good; there is usually somebody at this department, at Station 16, riding on a call, or riding the district between 7:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m.  “So, if you are out and about and want to stop in sometime they’ll be glad to see you, bring kids and make them show them the fire trucks”, Chief Gaddy said.  
· Chief Gaddy reminded the council that in June he asked them for $25,000 and council approved those funds.  Chief Gaddy pointed out that they have spent that much money thus far and he was here tonight to request those funds.
· Chief Gaddy reported for January 1, 2007 through July 31, 2007.  There were 352 calls run and the breakdown of those calls were 199 medical calls, 43 1050’s, 20 structure fires, 35 fire alarms, 35 brush fires, 4 vehicle fires, 5 gas leaks, and 11 miscellaneous.  For that number of calls, plus training, the firefighters put in 3,631 ½ hours with no pay.  In July, 36 calls were run and in August they ran 75 calls.  
· Chief Gaddy explained that the county is going to a 800 Mhz radio system; this radio system will allow users to talk with users in Raleigh.  The radio system is very expensive and will be approximately $10,000,000 for Union County; being used by firefighters, police, etc.  Chief Gaddy explained that the radio he carries cost $300, which is the same thing that a pager costs; however, the radio on the 800 Mhz system will be $2,800 and a mobile will be $3,500.  The fire commission, which is the voice of firefighters in Union County, met in a special meeting Monday night and were charged with asking that the county purchase, operate, and maintain all of the infrastructure and subscriber units.  The other option is that the volunteer fire departments will pay between $45 and $65 for maintenance on each radio with a $500,000 maintenance fee on the infrastructure every year, which they would have to come up with in some form.  Therefore, the fire commission is asking that the county do all of that.  Chief Gaddy added that the people are going to be taxed any way it goes, so let the county pay for it and let the fire departments use their radios.    Chief Gaddy requested that the council consider sending a letter to Pat Beekman supporting the request of the volunteer fire departments, through the fire commission, that the new 800 Mhz radio system infrastructure and subscriber units be purchased, operated, and maintained by the county The letter would be needed before the next county commission meeting on Monday.  Councilman Countryman asked whose idea the new radio system was.  Chief Gaddy responded that it was his understanding that homeland security had a say in it, because they want everyone to be able to talk to one another; this is one of the things that didn’t happen at 9-11.  Councilman Countryman asked what kind of funding would be picked up by homeland security.  Chief Gaddy responded that they have picked up several grants and have just applied for another $3,000,000 grant.  Mayor Becker commented that he believed that this council is in favor of Chief Gaddy’s request of a support letter, which is basically a one statement letter.  “Dear Mr. Beekman, please, we request on behalf of the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Inc. that Union County fund all costs associated with new 800 Mhz communication system including infrastructure and subscriber units”.
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to send the letter and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None 

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to pay the $25,000 now and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None 

8.
Consideration of Edwards Construction Memorandum of Understanding
· Mayor Becker explained that the pink sheets of paper in the agenda packet was the Memorandum of Understanding draft that came up in November/December of last year, which was based on conditions that have changed since then. In terms of the moratorium not being in effect, our attorneys have advised us that we had to make major technical changes to the MOU, but not particularly substantive changes.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the new MOU is now in front of the council, which has been agreed upon with Ms. Edwards and the attorneys have signed off on it.  Mayor Becker went over the changes: 
· The first three paragraphs relating to Section 160A are irrelevant to the purposes of this MOU and have been eliminated.  Replacing those eliminations begins with October 12, 2006 on the bottom of the first page through to the third page stopping at the town approves a modified conservation subdivision, which is excerpts from the minutes that authorized the moratorium, authorizing entering into these types of agreements, and the background for the meetings at the time.  The attorneys felt that having this background as part of the agreement codified the authority under which we’re adopting this agreement and the authority to adopt this agreement was actually granted under our moratorium agreement.  Since our moratorium ordinance has expired, we don’t have that authority currently; however, we had it retroactively, because this agreement was actually agreed to at a duly convened meeting back in December.  The language has to be brought forward and the lawyers have to be satisfied.
· The words “shall” were added in the appropriate sections.
· On page four, the words “for ingress, egress, regress, utilities for public purposes” was added to the wording describing a twenty-five foot easement to the town.  Later in that paragraph language was added that Edwards Construction is under no obligation to develop trails or other improvements to the town’s greenway system.  There was also wording added to the language to clarify what would trigger the termination of that easement on the greenway system, whereby, it would only be for the portion abutting the subdivision and not something that happens on the other side of town.  
· Clarification was made on the role of the Union County Urban Forester David Grant.  The name was just mentioned on the original MOU and not his title.
· Final approval by Mineral Springs Town Council of the vegetation plan was added.  
· In paragraph four wording was added that the vegetation plan would be planted with native trees as recommended by the Union County Urban Forester.
· Paragraph five is a new paragraph that clarifies what Edwards Construction will do.  At the bottom of the page, language was added for the provision that the town shall be under no obligation to provide municipal water and sewer services and the subdivision shall not be required to connect to any Union County water or sewer utilities.  
· On the last page something very important was added, which is what the enforcement of mechanism is for the understanding.  Clarification has been added that it is further agreed Edwards Construction must present sufficient evidence that compliance with the special conditions herein stated before the Mineral Springs Town Council shall be required to consider granting final plat approval.    
· Councilwoman Coffey pointed out that number two states that Edwards Construction plans to save as many of the native trees, which is a wonderful “gray” statement.  What do we really mean?  Ms. Edwards responded that the preliminary plat is being presented to the planning board; the wells are projected to be in the front of the property and the septic drain fields are at the back of the property.  The drain fields can’t be disturbed.   Ms. Edwards that things will depend on where the contractor has to place the septic system [Ms. Edwards will be constructing the majority of the houses] and she plans on forming a architectural review committee where trees on a specific building lot will be designated not to be disturbed to preserve as many trees, because that is the beauty of the property.  Councilman Countryman commented that it was inevitable that some of the trees will have to be destroyed.  Ms. Edwards responded that David Grant came up with a really good idea and she has a contractor to spade some of the trees to transplant them to the buffer area.  Mr. Grant recommended doing the road clearing in segments and if it were in a tree line he would come out and see what could be saved out of it, which could go into the buffer.  Ms. Edwards stated that it will take a little longer to do that, but it will help save with the guidelines with the council that she agreed upon.
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the Memorandum of Understanding with Edwards Construction and authorize Mayor Becker sign to the Memorandum of Understanding and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None 

· The Memorandum of Understanding is as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

)








)
    MEMORANDUM OF








)
    UNDERSTANDING

COUNTY OF UNION



)


This Memorandum of Understanding (“the MOU”) sets forth the terms of the agreement made the 14th day of December, 2006 by and between Edwards Construction Company (“Edwards Construction”) and the Town of Mineral Springs, a North Carolina municipal corporation (“The Town”).

Edwards Construction is the owner of a certain parcel of land containing 64 +/- acres located on Pleasant Grove Road in the County of Union, North Carolina (the “Property”), such Property being more particularly described as Union County Tax Parcel 06-057-002 and 06-057-002B, all within the town limits of Mineral Springs.  Edwards Construction desires to develop a Subdivision consisting of thirty five (35) single family homes on the Property.

Representatives of Edwards Construction met with Janet Critz - Mayor Pro Tem, and Woody Faulk – Councilman of the Town of Mineral Springs to discuss the Town’s perspective on development of single family subdivisions.  The Town of Mineral Springs shared the Mineral Springs Vision Plan, previously duly adopted by the Town, with the Developer to review.  In the Vision Plan, the Town has expressed its needs as follows:

1) A desire to maintain open space and rural character in the outlying areas of the town;

2) The development of a modestly scaled downtown core area with some mixed retail and office uses along with some denser housing;

3) A clear desire to limit growth of the community to a size supportable by low-tax, limited service government.

The report recommends several different types of housing development densities depending on relative distance to the town center with the higher density housing being closer to the town center.  The report cites lower density for a Conservation Subdivision to be approximately 1 acre lots with extensive preserved open space.   The report also describes the Town’s desire to develop a greenway system to provide a recreational and alternative transport system around the town.  The greenway runs along protected stream corridors whenever possible.

On October 12, 2006, the Town adopted Ordinance O-2006-05, a temporary moratorium on major residential subdivision development. Section IV-4 of this ordinance states: 

Any person or entity desiring to submit an application for a major subdivision between November 1, 2006 and March 1, 2007 that does not qualify for any other exemption as set forth herein may present such subdivision plans to the Town Council prior to submitting them to the Zoning Administrator. The Town Council is hereby authorized to consider such applications on a case-by-case basis, and is authorized to enter into specific negotiations and to apply such special conditions as would render the subdivision application more in keeping with the spirit of the UNCC Vision Plan. Such conditions would include, but not be limited to: reducing overall density below the density allowed by the current zoning district for the subject property, including specific tree-protection provisions, and providing creek protection or open-space preservation greater than required by the current ordinance. If the subdivider and the Town Council agree on such special conditions, the conditions shall be recorded in a Memorandum of Understanding duly adopted by the Town Council; such a subdivision shall then be permitted to proceed, following the provisions and procedures of the current Mineral Springs Zoning and Subdivision Ordinances with the exception of any such negotiated conditions.

On November 30, 2006, the Mineral Springs town council conducted a work session with representatives of Edwards Construction at a special meeting of the council, upon Edwards’s expressed desire to submit application for a subdivision with special conditions pursuant to the above ordinance. The Town and Edwards Construction agreed to the following conditions, to be duly adopted and incorporated into a Memorandum of Understanding as authorized by Section IV-4 of the Moratorium Ordinance [excerpt from November 30, 2006 Mineral Springs town council minutes]:

After further discussion the Mineral Springs Town Council and Edwards Construction came to a consensus on the following:  there will be a maximum of 35 lots; the lots are to be a minimum of 40,000 square feet (with no maximum); there will be a 25-foot access on the eastern side of the property; there will be a 100-foot natural buffer with natural vegetation on the front (this needs to be specific); there will be a tree line buffer area on the boundary of the McCarver property, possibly by extending the 100-foot natural front buffer; keep the woods in steep areas in the back for a somewhat practical connectability; Edwards Construction should take Mr. David Grant, Union County Urban Forester, on a walk through of the property for consultation purposes; and there will be a minimum of a fifty-foot width between the creek and any lot line.

At the regular meeting of the town council of the town of Mineral Springs on December 14, 2006, council considered and duly adopted, by motion, a Memorandum of Understanding containing the special conditions agreed upon by the Town and Edwards Construction [excerpt from December 14, 2006 Mineral Springs town council minutes]:

· Ms. Ann Edwards thanked the council for the opportunity of holding the work session as it was very helpful in allowing them to understand what the town wanted.  One of the topics of conversation was tree conservation; the front/open area of the property that Ms. Edwards owns is clear at this moment; however, after meeting with Union County Urban Forester David Grant there are plans to transplant some trees from the back of the property to the front in order to create a natural mature buffer.  Ms. Edwards pointed out that item #4 of the moratorium allows the council to consider applications on a case-by-case basis and she has tried to adhere to everything that she has been asked to do.   Ms. Edwards referred to the draft Memorandum of Understanding that was presented to the council the day prior and explained that she had tried to include every item and that she hoped that there wasn’t any confusion in the wording that was put in there.  Ms. Edwards introduced Mr. Carroll Rushing as the surveyor and engineer for the project.  Ms. Edwards explained that Mr. Rushing would be a good party to answer any questions that the council may have.  Mayor Becker expressed concerns regarding item #1 on the second page “Edwards Construction will grant a 25-foot easement to the town……”, Mayor Becker thought that it didn’t make it clear what was happening.  Mr. Rushing explained that he thought the attorney got it mixed up; he calls for a 25-foot buffer along the floodway and that shouldn’t be in there.  The floodway is going to be deeded, so a buffer is not needed.   Councilman Faulk pointed out that it was correct on the map presented.  Mayor Becker clarified that the wording in the Memorandum of Understanding should be revised by deleting the wording about the 25-foot easement to run along the FEMA floodplain and adding the wording “Edwards Construction will convey, in fee simple, to the Town of Mineral Springs the FEMA floodplain at the rear of the property and such additional land as necessary to create a minimum width of 50-feet from the creek to any lot line, as shown on the attached map”.  This would be approximately 5.7 acres.  In discussing the 25-foot easement on the east side of the property.  Ms. Edwards explained that she would feel more comfortable if that portion would be considered an easement as opposed to fee simple.  Mayor Becker responded that that would probably be okay as long as the easement is in perpetuity “unless the town abandons….”, just call it an easement instead of a fee simple.  Ms. Edwards responded that she could get that changed.  Mayor Becker pointed out to the council that there was a 20-foot access easement from the last cul-de-sac to the floodplain, which grants access to the subdivision residents; this was added and not in the Memorandum of Understanding.  Attorney Bobby Griffin pointed out item #2, line seven where it says “Edwards Construction would agree” should say “will agree” or “shall agree”.  There was a consensus of the group to change the wording to “shall” in the aforementioned sentence, as well as changing the word “would” to “shall” in three locations on the last page, third paragraph, which appears in the last three lines.        
· Councilman Faulk made a motion to accept the Memorandum of Understanding with the changes as discussed with Exhibit A (the map) and Councilwoman Critz seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None

· Ms. Edwards will have the Memorandum of Understanding revised and submitted to Attorney Bobby Griffin for final approval; a copy will also be sent to the town clerk.  

The following terms and conditions hereby summarize and memorialize the substance of the December 14, 2006 Memorandum of Understanding containing the special conditions governing the development of a residential subdivision within the Town by Edwards Construction.

If the Town approves a Modified Conservation Subdivision as set forth herein of 35 lots, then Edwards Construction shall provide for the following:

1) Edwards Construction will convey in fee simple to the Town of Mineral Springs as part of the Town’s greenway system, the FEMA 100 year floodplain at the rear of the property (as shown on the FEMA maps in effect on December 14, 2006, and notwithstanding any FEMA map revisions under review at that time) and such additional land as necessary to create a minimum width of 50 feet from the creek to any lot line as shown on the attached map.  In addition, Edwards Construction, Inc. shall grant a 25-foot easement to the Town for ingress, egress, regress, and utilities for public purposes to run along the eastern boundary of the Property from Pleasant Grove Road to the land being conveyed to the Town.  The Town shall be responsible for the installation and maintenance of any portions of the greenway system.  Edwards Construction is under no obligation to develop trails or other improvements to the town’s greenway system.  If the Town abandons the portion of the greenway abutting this subdivision, the aforementioned 25-foot easement shall terminate.

2) Edwards Construction plans to save as many of the native trees as possible in order to provide a mature appearance to the neighborhood, coupled with quality homes that enhance the quality of life within the area, thus giving added character to Mineral Springs. Edwards Construction is not a production builder that clear-cuts lots.  

3) Edwards Construction shall provide for a one hundred foot (100’) buffer along Pleasant Grove Road.  The buffer will be planted with trees that will provide a natural appearance over time based upon the recommendation of Union County Urban Forester David Grant or his successor, subject to final approval by the Mineral Springs town council of the tree planting and vegetation plan.. 

4) Edwards Construction will provide a twenty-five foot (25’) buffer along the western boundary of Lots 34 and 35 between said lots and the McCarver property, to be planted with native trees and shrubs as recommended by the Union County Urban Forester and approved by the Mineral Springs town council.

5) Notwithstanding the specific agreements contained herein, Edwards Construction agree to develop the subject property in accordance with the provisions of the Town of Mineral Springs zoning and subdivision ordinances as the same were in effect on May 21, 2005, prior to the town’s enactment of a moratorium on major subdivisions.

The town acknowledges that the developer plans to develop 35 lots that are approximately 1.5 acres in size.  However, because the easements and buffers consume a large area, Edwards Construction has the right to vary the lot sizes such that there will exist thirty five (35) developable lots.  Edwards Construction acknowledges that the current zoning requires each lot to be a minimum of one (1) acre in size; therefore Edwards Construction will not vary any lot size below one (1) acre.

Initial plans for the neighborhood provide for well and septic service to each lot.  All building envelopes will be located outside of the FEMA 100-year floodplain.  Notwithstanding the aforementioned dedication of land within the floodplain, Edwards Construction reserves the right to retain any area needed to make overall lot sizes sufficient to meet regulatory requirement for well and/or septic service.  The Town shall be under no obligation to provide municipal water or sewer services, and the subdivision shall not be required to connect to any Union County water or sewer utilities. The streets constructed within the Subdivision shall conform to Town of Mineral Springs standards.  Edwards Construction shall also agree that all homes constructed with the Subdivision shall have a minimum square footage of two thousand (2,000) feet of heated space.

Edwards Construction seeks to proceed with a residential subdivision of the Property upon conditions as specified above. The Town agrees with the proposal set forth herein and agrees to allow Edwards Construction to proceed as proposed.

It is further agreed Edwards must present sufficient evidence of compliance with the special conditions herein stated before the Mineral Springs town council shall be required to consider granting final plat approval for this subdivision.

      IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereby set their hands and seals, effective the date first above written agreeing to the principals of this Memorandum of Understanding.








EDWARDS CONSTRUCTION 








By:__________________________









Ann Edwards, President








TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS








By:__________________________









Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Attest:

By:____________________________

Vicky Brooks, Town Clerk

This the 13th day of September, 2007

9.
Consideration of Planning Board Applicant

· Mayor Becker explained that there were three planning board applicants and one of them (Maureen Norman) was in attendance this evening.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that she had received an email from Ms. Lisa McCoy explaining that she was not able to be here.  Mayor Becker commented that the council hasn’t always made their decision on the first night that one came up; often they council waits and calls the applicants in order to have a chance to talk with them.  Ms. Maureen Norman introduced herself to the council.  Councilwoman Coffey asked to be removed from the process, since Ms. Norman was a family member.  Mayor Becker asked Attorney David Broome if it were appropriate for Councilwoman Coffey to ask the council to allow her to recuse herself.  Attorney Broome responded that he thought that would be the most appropriate thing; however, he did not think that she needed permission.  Mayor Becker responded that they would accept it that way and accept Councilwoman Coffey’s desire not to participate in the vote of any of these positions since a family member is a filer.  Councilwoman Cureton commented that she had asked Ms. Norman to participate a long time ago and now that she is doing it, Councilwoman Cureton is real proud.  Councilwoman Neill asked Ms. Norman what she thought about the direction that the town is heading as far as the land use/planning.  Ms. Norman responded that she appreciated the small town living.  She looks forward to seeing the town continuing to being a small town and family orientated.  Mayor Becker explained that there were options for the town council in selecting a new planning board member: they can wait and call the other applicants and make their decision next month or they could vote to accept Ms. Norman this evening.  Councilman Countryman commented that in all fairness to the other candidates it would be appropriate for the council to see and talk to the other applicants as well.  Ms. Norman pointed out that her education would be helpful for the board.  Mayor Becker requested that the council contact the other two applicants on their own between now and the next meeting before making a decision. 
10.
Consideration of Calling for a Public Hearing
· Ms. Brooks explained that the planning board has reviewed/studied/tweaked and they are now ready for the town council to call for a public hearing to consider adopting the proposed tree ordinance and all of the language that goes with it.
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to call for the public hearing on October 11, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department to consider the proposed tree ordinance/related text amendments and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays:  None

11.
Town Hall Discussion
· Mayor Becker explained that the town hall site looks horrible; the grass/weeds are overgrown.  Mayor Becker asked if the council would like to come up with a figure that they are willing to pay to have Mr. Ken Newell cut the grounds once and then maybe get him (or somebody) to give a proposal for ongoing maintenance.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if offers would be taken or would we just be going with Mr. Newell.  Mayor Becker responded that we will for long term, but we want to get it done now, so we’ll call the guy that is doing our maintenance and get it cut.  The council can authorize that payment now and then for next month the council can solicit bids for maintenance of that town hall property.  Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to get Ken Newell to cut that grass and the town hall site and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None 

 12.
Consideration of a Memorandum of Understanding with the Union County Public Schools 

· Ms. Brooks explained that she and Councilwoman Critz attended a meeting with the Union County School Board.  The School Board is requesting that the council authorize the town staff to go to meetings and discuss coming up with unified codes for building schools.  This is not obligating the town to do anything; it is simply allowing a staffer to attend the meetings.  Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adopt the Memorandum of Understanding with the Union County School Board and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None 

· The Memorandum of Understanding is as follows:

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING
This Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) is between the Union County Public Schools (UCPS) and the Town of Mineral Springs.

DATE:  16 August 2007

RE:  Local Regulatory Standards for Union County Public Schools – New Schools,

Renovations to Existing Schools, and Mobile Classrooms

Union County Public Schools (UCPS) is currently subject to 15 different sets of local land use regulations (14 different municipalities and Union County).  Regulations vary from jurisdiction to jurisdiction, making it difficult to budget construction of new schools, renovation of existing schools or locate mobile units in a consistent, timely and cost effective manner.

As a part of the Union County Board of Education’s adopted “Building Program Cost Saving Principles”, UCPS is endeavoring to establish a standard zoning classification and standardized requirements for school construction regardless of the schools locale in Union County.  Such standardization will result in (i) equitable school facilities throughout the county; (ii) more efficient permitting of school facilities and (iii) cost savings for the benefit of the taxpayers of Union County.

The Town of Mineral Springs is supportive of the Building Program Cost Saving Principles and accordingly agrees to:

· Work in good faith with UCPS and other municipalities to create standard regulatory requirements for schools no later than October 31, 2007.  The current requirements of the Union County Land Use Ordinance will be the base minimum standards.

· Make good faith efforts to adopt appropriate changes to Municipality’s zoning/land use ordinances no later than December 31, 2007 as needed to implement the agreed upon standard requirements.

Accepted by:









Date


                             

Town of Mineral Springs

Mayor Frederick Becker, III       









Date




Chairman of the Board of Education                     

13.
NC Municipal Attorneys Conference Report and Proposed Contract Update

· Mayor Becker pointed out that there is an overview letter from Attorney Joe McCollum reporting on the attendance at the Municipal Attorneys Conference and some of the issues that were discussed in the agenda packet for informational purposes.  The other item requires council action, which is a drafted agreement between Clark, Griffin, and McCollum and the Town of Mineral Springs.  There is a change in contract from the current arrangement with Clark, Griffin, and McCollum; the current monthly retainer has been $250 since 1999 and they are asking for a $50 a month increase.  Mayor Becker explained that as he recalled the hourly work when it involved a project was $190 hourly for attorney time and it was $220 hourly for court time.  That appears to be going to a flat rate of $200 hourly.  Mayor Becker asked Attorney Broome when this would take effect.  Attorney Broome responded that to his knowledge it would take effect immediately upon signing.  Mayor Becker asked if they would be pro-rating the retainer change or would it start on the first of October.  Attorney Broome responded that that sounded fine; however, they should realize that he did not own stock in the firm and that he would pass that along.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to accept the agreement effective October 1, 2007 and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None 

14.
Copper Run – Phase I Final Plat

· Mayor Becker explained that there was a Department of Transportation error on the Copper Run Phase I plat; most road rights-of-way are 60’ and the DOT told Copper Run that it was 60’, which is what they put; however, when they were finally getting the DOT signature, they were told that it was 50’ right-of-way.  The new plat reflects the new DOT facts, which is the one that must be recorded.  Therefore, since there was a change in the record map, it was determined that the council needed to see it and approve it again.  There have been no other changes; this is the final plat that was approved subject to the bond.  The Mylar will still not be signed by Mayor Becker until the bond is in effect.  Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the Copper Run Final Plat Phase I with the new DOT right-of-way contingent on the Letter of Credit being received and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None 

15.
Discussion of Office Hours and Staffing

· Mayor Becker explained that this item changed abruptly after the agenda packet went out, it is kind of an emergency situation although it wasn’t at the time.  Mayor Becker pointed out the letter of resignation from Ms. Van Horn, which was simply left in Ms. Brooks’s chair.  Mayor Becker further explained that the council was originally going to discuss some schedule changes, now the urgency is that we have to get some staff immediately to pick up the slack.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they could authorize Ms. Brooks to contact some of the other applicants to see if we can get someone at least hourly.  How does the council want to handle this, so that we don’t have to wait until the next council meeting to get someone?  Councilman Countryman responded that he thought it would be appropriate, if Ms. Brooks had a list, that she could contact them and be very forthwith and say due to a vacancy that has occurred in our office there’s an opportunity and we wanted to see if you would still have an interest in this job.  Councilwoman Coffey added that the last minutes would reflect that that was part of what was authorized at the time. If the first one didn’t work out, Ms. Brooks could go on to the next one.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that the authorization was only for one of the applicants.  Mayor Becker asked if that one didn’t work out could Ms. Brooks go back to her pool.  Councilman Countryman commented that Ms. Brooks could work on her pool until she gets a taker.  Ms. Brooks asked for guidance if her pool doesn’t work out.  Councilman Countryman responded that Ms. Brooks should run an ad or do whatever she needs to do; this is a business.  Mayor Becker added that the question becomes, although this position serves at the pleasure of the council, we have established the position, we have established the hours for the position, we’ve established the duties and the rate of pay, that has been established by this council, so is it appropriate for Ms. Brooks to literally have that authority just to hire that person based upon all of those pre-agreed upon conditions.  Attorney Broome responded that he did not know of a situation where that would be inappropriate nor has he ever run across anything that led him to believe otherwise.  Attorney Broome further commented that he did not see that it would be a serious threat to anybody, one way or another, to allow Ms. Brooks that authority to go ahead and do that; however, he will go back into the library to see if he can dig up something.  Attorney Broome will put this on a priority level and he can get something out tomorrow on that if necessary.  Mayor Becker added that it was just a concern, they do not want to be giving Ms. Brooks authority above and beyond a mayor/council thing.  Ms. Brooks doesn’t have firing authority, the evaluation of that employee, if she/he turns into not being a temp, would still be in the hands of this council with a 90 day review process.   

· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to give Ms. Brooks blanket authority to get someone through the door and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:    

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None 

· Mayor Becker explained there is a planning board and staff training session being done by Centralina Council of Governments at the Waxhaw Museum; it is a flat rate of $400 for no matter how many people are going to participate from each town.   Mayor Becker and Ms. Brooks had determined that since it was in the budget it could simply be approved at the staff level; however, the way COG is conducting it by sending out a formal service agreement Mayor Becker did not want to sign it without council approval.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to authorize Mayor Becker to sign the service agreement and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None 

16.
Other Business

· Mayor Becker announced that the Town of Mineral Springs did get the Clean Water Management Trust Fund Grant in the amount of $307,000.  The other project in Lincoln County did not and Jenni LeBlanc is pretty upset about that.  This is huge for Union County and it’s huge for Mineral Springs.   In the ten years that the Clean Water Trust Fund has been administering these grants and the counties and municipalities have been applying, Union County has received exactly one and it was for $100,000 in 2005, by the Town of Wingate, for some sewer system upgrades.  Our county has not been very diligent in applying for these grants, so we are really leading the way in conservation.  Councilwoman Neill thanked Mayor Becker for participating in the writing of the grant.   
· Councilwoman Neill announced that there will be no more sirens from this fire department.  They have disconnected it, because it will save them a little over $600 a month in electricity.  The firefighters will be notified as they always are; with their pagers. 
17.
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, and Neill

Nays:  None

· The meeting was adjourned at 9:14 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, October 11, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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